
 

   

 

 

 

May 6, 2025 

 

 

Dear Conference Committee Members, 

 

I am reaching out to you today on behalf of 180 Degrees in resounding support of HF2432.  

Founded in 1973, 180 Degrees operates emergency shelter, supportive housing, and outreach programs 

for youth and adults experiencing crisis. 180 Degrees operates four core youth programs across 

Minnesota, serving over 230 youth annually through shelter and case management and more than 

1,000 individuals through community-based outreach, case consultation, and resource connection. In 

addition to shelter and housing, 180 Degrees conducts extensive outreach and prevention services, 

ensuring individuals receive basic needs, case consultation, resources, and referrals that increase 

stability and prevent further crises. 

Funding for our shelters in Rochester, St. Cloud, and the west metro suburbs is crucial to allow us to 

continue to serve at-risk youth in these rural areas of the state where resources and services for youth 

experiencing homelessness and housing insecurity are extremely limited. To illustrate this further, the 

180 Degrees youth shelters in St. Cloud and Rochester are the only 24-hour emergency youth shelters 

operating in those regions. As previous recipients of funding, we take pride in the facilities we operate 

and the services we provide; we would be happy to welcome any Committee members to tour our 

shelters and to share the outcomes we have achieved.  

Continued funding for youth intervention programs is crucial for the viability of these vital, in-demand 

services in rural areas of the state. As such, I would like to express my full support for the Senate 

position relating to the funding of our programs. Thank you for continuing to be a champion for 

Minnesota’s most vulnerable populations. 
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Re: House File 2432 – Judiciary and Public Safety Omnibus  

Dear Members of the Conference Committee on Judiciary and Public Safety, 

On behalf of the Association of Minnesota Counties, I would like to thank you for your 

thoughtful work on HF2432, the Judiciary and Public Safety Policy and Finance Bill. The time 

and thoughtful considerations you have invested in shaping this legislation despite the difficult 

budgetary constraints is evident, and we are grateful for the legislature’s leadership on critical 

issues impacting public safety and the justice system across Minnesota. 

As you work to reconcile differences between the House and Senate positions, we respectfully 

urge you to support the following provisions that are of particular significance to our members: 

Support for a Two-Year Delay in the Sunset of Supervision Fees 

We appreciate the recognition that counties need adequate time to plan for the financial and 

operational implications of any changes to the current supervision fee structure. Specifically, 

while the community supervision formula to support these duties remains underfunded by the 

state. The two-year delay in the sunset provides the necessary runway for thoughtful policy 

design while the state works to fully fund the community supervision formula. 

Concerns About Proration of Interstate Compact Costs to Counties 

We are concerned about language that shifts financial responsibility for the interstate compact for 

adult offender supervision onto counties. The compact is a state-level function that ensures the 

safe and legal movement of individuals under supervision across state lines. Cost proration to 

counties, without funding to offset the cut in funding to counties and corresponding authority or 

oversight of the compact unit, is an inequitable approach that could undermine both fiscal 

accountability and supervision outcomes. 

Preservation of State Funding for the Sentencing to Service (STS) Program 

The STS program is a valued tool for counties, providing restorative justice opportunities and 

community benefit while holding individuals accountable. We urge the committee to prioritize 

and preserve the state’s investment in this program to ensure it remains available statewide. 

We thank you again for your commitment to improving Minnesota’s public safety and justice 

systems. Please do not hesitate to reach out if we can be of further assistance as the conference 

committee deliberates. 

Sincerely, 

 

Emilio Lamba 

Public Safety & Corrections Policy Analyst 

 

http://www.mncounties.org/


    
 

 
To the Judiciary and Public Safety Conferees, 
 
​ We, Minnesota’s Six Crime Victims’ Coalitions, write in strong support of the House’s proposal for 
crime victims’ services funding for the combined Public Safety and Judiciary finance package. Contained 
within this package is $16 million across the biennium for crime victims’ services, as well as $2 million per 
year to the base funding for these services. In an atmosphere of uncertain funding, we are incredibly 
grateful funding has been included in this package. We wish to extend a heartfelt thank you to Chair Kelly 
Moller and Chair Paul Novotny for their inclusion of this funding in their bill. 
 

Both the House and Senate bills include the establishment of a special revenue account to 
provide an ongoing, non-taxpayer source of revenue for Crime Victims’ Services. This effort is greatly 
appreciated and we encourage the conferees to make this special revenue fund as robust as possible, 
including by amending on the provisions of HF 3230/SF 3432.  
 
​ Together, our services provide shelter, advocacy, healthcare navigation, legal guidance, childcare, 
and more to victims of crime in Minnesota. We support domestic and sexual violence survivors and their 
families; we support children who have been victimized by crime; we support victims of general crime; 
and we assist all Minnesotans through some of the most challenging days of their lives. 
 
​ Crime Victims’ Services in Minnesota face an uncertain financial future. Federal spending on 
these services through the Victims of Crime Act has collapsed since 2018. Additionally, funding through 
the Violence Against Women Act remains uncertain as the Office of Violence Against Women has not 
released any Notices of Funding Opportunities for the current fiscal year, having pulled down all the 
Notices that were posted as of February 6. 
 
​ In previous years, the State of Minnesota has stepped up to provide one time funding to keep our 
programs afloat, in the hopes that federal funding would recover. Federal funding has not recovered and 
we are not hopeful that it will recover any time soon. The Minnesota Office of Justice Programs has 
estimated that we would need about $44 million over the biennium to stay level funded. We recognize that 
difficult funding position that the state is in and are incredibly grateful to have $16 million over the 
biennium included in this bill. Please support our services and the House position on funding,and help us 
achieve a violence free Minnesota. 

 
Thank you, 

 
 

Guadalupe Lopez​ Cinnamon Bankey​Kenosha Alexander​ Nicole Matthews​ Marcia Milliken​ Bobbi Holtberg 
Executive Director​ Executive Director​ Interim Executive Director​ CEO​ ​ Executive Director​ Executive Director 
Violence Free​ Mending the​ Minnesota Coalition​​ Minnesota Indian​ Minnesota ​ Minnesota Alliance 
Minnesota​ Sacred Hoop​ Against Sexual​ ​ Women’s Sexual​ Children’s ​ on Crime 
​ ​ ​ ​ Assault​ ​ ​ Assault Coalition​ Alliance​ ​  
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May 6, 2025 

Chair Moller, Chair Novotny, Chair Latz, and Members of the Conference Committee, 

We write on behalf of the League of Minnesota Cities, Minnesota Sheriffs’ Association, Minnesota Police and Peace 

Officers Association, and the Minnesota Chiefs of Police Association to express our support for the inclusion of $6 million 

in the Senate each year and $5.5 million in the House each year of the 2026-2027 biennium for the Philando Castile 

Memorial Training Fund.

This appropriation is vitally important for a law enforcement agency’s ability to reimburse costs related to law 

enforcement training courses required under Minn. Stats. §§ 626.8452 (use of force), 626.8469 (training in crisis response, 

conflict management, and cultural diversity) and 626.8474 (autism training). The continuation of the training fund is 

critical to prepare officers in order to bring the highest quality law enforcement services and leadership to the people of 

Minnesota.

Our organizations support the training requirements and appreciate the state’s past appropriations to assist local agencies 

with the compliance standards. 70 percent of law enforcement departments in Minnesota have fewer than 20 peace 

officers. For most small agencies, this funding represents their sole source of training funds. Without this funding 

provision, the training will be an unfunded state mandate and become a financial burden on local property taxpayers. 

If this appropriation does not continue, peace officers will not be in compliance with the training requirements set by the 

legislature. We believe the training requirements mentioned above play a significant role in developing and maintaining 

relationships with communities and their local law enforcement by preparing peace officers with the necessary skills to 

address any situation they may encounter in the field.  

We thank the Judiciary and Public Safety Conference Committee for the opportunity to submit our joint position and 

appreciate the dedication demonstrated through the funding allocation to provide and uphold strong policing standards in 

every community in Minnesota. 

Thank you, 

Anne Finn  

Intergovernmental Relations Director 

League of Minnesota Cities 

Jeff Potts 

Executive Director 

Minnesota Chiefs of Police Association 

Brian Peters 

Executive Director 

Minnesota Police and Peace Officers Association 

James Stuart 

Executive Director 

Minnesota Sheriffs' Association 
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May 6, 2025 
 
Dear Chair Moller, Chair Novotny, Chair Latz and Members of the Conference Committee: 
 
Metro Cities, representing the collective interests of cities in the metropolitan area, appreciates the 
opportunity to provide comments on HF 2432. Metro Cities’ policies support ongoing state funding to 
local governments for public safety purposes, including training and equipment costs. As such, Metro 
Cities supports several provisions that are included in the House and Senate bills. 
 
Training Costs  
Metro Cities supports the $5.5 million each year in the House and $6 million each year in the Senate 
for the Philando Castile Memorial Training Fund. Law enforcement agencies throughout the 
metropolitan region rely on this fund to meet statutory requirements for courses on use of force, crisis 
response, conflict management, cultural diversity, and autism training. Without full funding, these 
critical training requirements become unfunded mandates for local law enforcement agencies. Metro 
Cities also supports the $2 million each year in the House and $5 million in 2026 in the Senate to 
implement the intensive comprehensive peace officer education and training program. 
 
Emergency Communication 
Metro Cities supports the $14 million proposed to be transferred to MnDOT in both bills for costs 
associated with the maintenance and operation of the statewide radio system, that is included in both 
bills. Metro Cities further supports the $1 million each year in the House bill for statewide public safety 
radio communication system equipment grants for cities and other entities participating in the 
statewide Allied Radio Matrix for Emergency Response (ARMER) system.  
 
Background Check Authority 
Adequate regulation of massage therapy is an important issue for Metro Cities. We appreciate that in 
addition to unanimously passing the standalone bill in the House and Senate, both bodies have 
included expanded background check authority for cities in their omnibus bill. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this letter. Please contact me if you have any questions. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Mike Lund 
Government Relations Specialist 
Metro Cities 



 
 

MINNESOTA JUDICIAL BRANCH 
MINNESOTA JUDICIAL CENTER 

25 REV. DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING JR. BLVD. 
SAINT PAUL, MINNESOTA 55155 

 

JEFFREY SHORBA (651) 296-2474 
STATE COURT ADMINISTRATOR Jeff.Shorba@courts.state.mn.us 

 
May 5, 2025 

 
Members of the Conference Committee on H.F. 2432, 
 
On behalf of the judges and staff of the Minnesota Judicial Branch, thank you for the opportunity to 
provide written testimony on H.F. 2432, the Judiciary and Public Safety Omnibus Bill. 
 
We appreciate the investments proposed by the House and Senate in the Judicial Branch, especially in 
light of the state’s challenging budget situation. Given the limited resources available, we commend 
the committee chairs and members for their thoughtful and resourceful approach in allocating their 
budgets. 
 
Nevertheless, as a co-equal branch of government, we have a duty to our employees, judges, and the 
people of Minnesota to secure the funding necessary to fulfill our constitutional obligations. Justice 
delayed is justice denied. Given the modest share of the state budget allocated to the judiciary, we 
respectfully urge our partners in the Executive and Legislative branches to prioritize the essential role 
of the courts in ensuring timely and effective justice for all Minnesotans. 
 
Compensation, Health Insurance and Lease Increases  
 
The proposed funding in these bills support a modest compensation increase, covers the employer 
share of anticipated healthcare cost increases, and addresses rising lease expenses at the Minnesota 
Judicial Center. These investments reflect the essential role that judges and court staff play in 
maintaining a fair and functioning justice system and help ensure that we do not need to divert 
resources from core court functions to cover basic operational costs. 
 
We appreciate the House and Senate for including a compensation increase in their funding bills. At 

the same time, we must acknowledge that even with the compensation increases proposed in these 

bills, the Judicial Branch will continue to face significant compensation challenges. Judicial officer and 

staff salaries remain significantly behind other public-sector employers in Minnesota. This ongoing 

disparity puts the Judicial Branch at a competitive disadvantage and threatens our ability to maintain a 
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high-performing court system over the long term. We hope the Legislature will continue to work with 

us in the future to address these long-term challenges. 

 
The Minnesota Judicial Branch: 

• Supports the House and Senate provisions that provide ongoing funding to cover the employer 
share of anticipated healthcare cost increases and fund rising lease expenses at the Minnesota 
Judicial Center. 

• Appreciates both the House and Senate providing a compensation increase.  However, the 
Judicial Branch urges the Conference Committee to support the Senate position, which 
provides a 1.5% ongoing compensation increase for both judicial officers and staff, while the 
House proposal includes a onetime compensation increase for employees only. 

 
Pay Increases for Forensic Examiners  
 
The proposed funding in the Senate bill would allow the Judicial Branch to increase payment rates for 
forensic examiners who provide mental health examinations in civil commitment and criminal 
proceedings to $165 per hour. This critical funding will help the Judicial Branch continue to recruit and 
retain qualified examiners to deliver these vital services and uphold the Constitutional rights of 
Minnesotans. 
 
The Minnesota Judicial Branch urges the Conference Committee to support the Senate position for 
forensic examiner pay increases.  
 
Digital Accessibility and Justice Partner Access Funding  
 
The House bill contains onetime funding for a new Justice Partner Access application. Both the House 
and Senate bills contain onetime funding for compliance with federal digital accessibility standards. 
These investments are key to our continued efforts to promote transparency and fairness. However, 
both initiatives come with ongoing operational costs not currently funded in the bills. We look forward 
to continuing conversations on how to sustain these important efforts over the long term. 
 
The Minnesota Judicial Branch urges the Conference Committee to support the House and Senate 
positions for digital accessibility and the House position for justice partner access onetime funding.  
 
Critical Funding for Mandated Services Deficits and Cyber Security  
 
The House and Senate bills contain onetime funding and carry forward authority to address the rising 
costs and increasing deficit in the Judicial Branch Psychological Services program. The House bill 
provides onetime funding and carry forward authority to address the rising costs and increasing deficits 
in the Judicial Branch’s statewide Jury program and Court Interpreter program. The judiciary is 
statutorily required to provide interpreters, psychological evaluations, and jury services to ensure 
access to justice and uphold constitutional obligations. The House bill also provides onetime funding 
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and carry forward authority for the branch’s Cyber Security program which is vital in maintaining the 
security of the public, private, and sealed data involved in the judicial system. 
 
The Judicial Branch urges the Conference Committee to support the House and Senate positions 
funding the deficit in the Psychological Services program. The Judicial Branch also urges the 
Conference Committee to support the House position funding the deficits in the statewide Jury 
program and Court Interpreter program and providing additional funding for the Cyber Security 
program through FY2029.  
 
Judicial Branch Policy Priorities  
 
The Judicial Branch supports the Judicial Branch policy provisions in both the House and Senate bills. 
These measures will help modernize statutory language and improve court processes for judges, staff, 
and court users across Minnesota. We are also especially appreciative of the inclusion of real estate 
provisions under the Judicial and Staff Safety and Security Act, which will help strengthen protections 
and improve safety for judicial officers. 
 
The Judicial Branch urges the Conference Committee to include the policy provisions contained in 
both the House and Senate bills.  
 
On behalf of the judges and staff of the Minnesota Judicial Branch, thank you for your continued 
support and partnership. We appreciate the hard work of the House and Senate Judiciary committees 
this session and look forward to working with the Legislature in the year ahead to address the long-
term funding challenges facing our courts. 
 
With gratitude, 
  

 
Jeffrey Shorba 
State Court Administrator  



 

   
 

 
May 6, 2025 
 
Re: House File 2432 – Judiciary and Public Safety Omnibus   
 
Dear Members of the Conference Committee on Judiciary and Public Safety, 
 
The Minnesota Association of County Officers (MACO) is comprised of the Minnesota County 
Recorders Association (MCRA) and the Minnesota Association of County Auditors, Treasurers, and 
Financial Officers (MACATFO), and represents county officers from all 87 Minnesota Counties.  
 
MACO also includes the Vital Records Advisory Committee (VAC) whose members are responsible for 
processing requests related to issuance of Vital Records such as Birth, Death & Marriage certificates 
and Marriage Licenses in all 87 counties.  
 
On behalf of MACO and the Vitals Records Advisory Committee, I write to request support for several 
marriage license/certificate provisions contained in Article 13 of the Senate language beginning on 
page R1A13 of the HF2432 side-by-side document. These provisions represent critical steps toward 
the modernization and cleanup of the Minnesota marriage statute Chapter 517 which provide much 
needed clarification.  
 
Highlights of the MACO/VAC supported provisions include removing antiquated language, 
standardizing reports and the data collected clarifying processes for county employees and the 
public. An important provision will also provide the ability to amend marriage records, allowing 
individuals a direct and accessible avenue to resolve errors on their records without the need for legal 
fees or court involvement.  
 
Thank you for your consideration of these provisions. These updates will reflect current legal 
standards as well as streamline processes for counties while improving service delivery to the public.  
 
Sincerely,  
 

Wendy Levitt 
 
Wendy Levitt 
St. Louis County Recorder 
Deputy Recorder 
Minnesota Association of County Officers 
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May 6th, 2025 

 

Chair Novotny, Chair Moller, Chair Latz, and members of the Public Safety and Judiciary Conference 

Committee: 

  

On behalf of the Minnesota Fire Association Coalition (MNFAC), we are writing to you in support of policy 

language related to line of duty death benefits for firefighters contained in HF2432 First Unofficial 

Engrossment. MNFAC is comprised of the Minnesota State Fire Chiefs Association, the Minnesota State Fire 

Department Association, the Minnesota Chapter of the International Association of Arson Investigators, and 

the Fire Marshals Association of Minnesota. 

 

We support the language in HF2432 UE1 in Article 2, Section 13 to include paid on-call and part-time 

firefighters within line of duty death benefits that was included in the Senate’s omnibus bill. 

 

Previously, the law did not specify that part-time and paid on-call firefighters, newly defined in the 2024 

omnibus pensions bill in Minn. Stat. 2022, section 424A.02, subdivision 9, are eligible for these benefits 

despite facing the same risks as other firefighters. This provision would clarify their eligibility for these 

benefits.  

 

We appreciate your consideration to support the firefighters who serve our communities. Please do not hesitate 

to contact me with any questions you may have.  

  

  

Sincerely, 

 
Chief BJ Jungmann 

Legislative Chair, MNFAC 

legislative@msfca.org 

http://www.fmam.org/Default.aspx


    
Ramsey County Board of 

Commissioners 
Office of the  

Ramsey County Attorney 
Office of the  

Ramsey County Sheriff 
Ramsey County 
Manager’s Office 

 

 
May 5, 2025 
 
Dear House Public Safety & Judiciary Finance Conferees, 
 
We are deeply grateful for the State’s investment in Youth Treatment Homes in Ramsey County. Your support 
has enabled us to pursue a bold and compassionate shift—from institutional confinement to therapeutic, 
community-based residences that offer young people with complex behavioral health needs a more dignified 
and healing environment. 
 
We respectfully request your support in extending this critical funding through June 30, 2027. The Senate’s 
omnibus bill includes this extension (SF 1417, Art. 2, Sec. 16) and we are advocating for its inclusion in the 
final Judiciary and Public Safety omnibus bill, emerging from the conference committee. 
 
Since receiving funding in 2023 for both the homes and wraparound services, we have moved forward with 
purpose and care—working to build a sustainable and responsive model that aligns with the needs of our 
community and addresses the unique challenges inherent in this type of system change. Our approach has 
been deliberate, collaborative, and informed by those most impacted. 
 
Key steps we have taken to date include: 
 

• Assembling a legislative action team of subject matter experts to chart a path toward successful 
implementation in Fall of 2023.  
 

• Leading a series of targeted community engagement sessions throughout 2024 focused on listening 
to youth, families, and frontline practitioners about unmet needs and how best to meet them as well 
as analyzing existing service providers to understand the real-world barriers and opportunities in 
operating homes for high-needs youth. 
 

• Crafting a thoughtful Request for Proposals (RFP) based on this input. 
 

• Releasing the RFP in November 2024, with selection currently underway. 

Throughout this process, we have surfaced significant structural barriers, including licensing timelines of up 
to eight months through DHS and the difficulty of securing a vendor for this new model. 
 
We are committed to the long-term success of these homes and the youth they are meant to serve. Extending 
the duration of funding through June 2027 will allow for full implementation, learning, and impact. 
 
Thank you again for your partnership and belief in this vision. Please don’t hesitate to reach out with any 
questions or if additional information would be helpful. 
 

 
 
Commissioner Rafael Ortega, Board Chair    Commissioner Rena Moran 
 
 

John Choi, County Attorney     Bob Fletcher, Sheriff  
 

 

Ling Becker, County Manager 



 

 
 

To: Chairs and Members of the Legislative Conference Committees ​
Minnesota Legislature  

Re: Support for Advocate Confidentiality and Custodian Notice Provisions in Public 
Safety Omnibus bill  

Dear Chairs and Members of the Conference Committees:  

Violence Free Minnesota writes in strong support of two critical policy provisions: 
clarifying advocate confidentiality and changing the definition of “custodian” for 
the purposes of Order for Protection (OFP) cases. Violence Free Minnesota, the 
coalition to end relationship abuse, consists of over 90 member programs serving 
survivors of domestic and sexual violence in all 87 Minnesota counties.  

Both measures reinforce core principles of survivor safety, privacy, and 
autonomy—values that must remain central to Minnesota’s response to domestic 
violence.  

Confidentiality for Domestic Violence Advocates (HF 1083/SF 1055) ​
When survivors turn to community-based advocates, they are often doing so after 
experiencing immense harm, trauma, and fear. The strength it takes to seek help 
and safety should not be met with the fear that their disclosures could be used 
against them in a legal proceeding or made public in court. Yet without explicit 
statutory protections, that risk persists.  

This proposal, included in both the House and Senate omnibus packages, affirms 
that communications between survivors and community-based domestic violence 
advocates are privileged—just like those with sexual assault counselors. It is a 
commonsense clarification that ensures survivors can safely access support 
without compromising their safety or legal standing.  

Custodian Definition Change (HF 2781/SF 2979) ​
This provision, included in the House omnibus package, makes a technical change 
to the definition of custodian for the purpose of Orders for Protection. Under a 
law passed in the 2024 legislative session, OFP applicants now need to notify the 
custodians of any other minor children when applying for an OFP and when 
modifying or dropping an OFP. The definition of “custodian” in current law is 
overbroad and applies to anyone who has a legal obligation to the child, which 

60 EAST PLATO BLVD., STE. 230 | SAINT PAUL, MN 55107 | VOICE: 651.646.6177 | FAX: 651.646.5127 | WWW.VFMN.ORG 

http://www.vfmn.org/


 
could include parties like daycare centers, schools, or sports coaches. This simple 
change would limit the definition of custodian to those with court ordered or 
statutory physical or legal custody, or those with custody by the consent of a 
custodial parent. This change conforms more to the common language and family 
court usages of the word “custodian” and would make the law much clearer for 
survivors and other custodians. These proposals are survivor-informed, narrowly 
tailored, and rooted in the lived experiences of advocates and survivors of 
relationship abuse across our state. We urge the conference committees to 
ensure that both provisions remain in the final legislative package.  

Thank you for your continued commitment to the safety and dignity of survivors 
across Minnesota.  

Guadalupe Lopez  
Executive Director  

Violence Free Minnesota  
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2550 University Ave W, Suite 350-S 

St. Paul, MN 55114 

 

May 9, 2025 

Members of the Conference Committee on H.F. 2432, 

On behalf of the Cannabis Expungement Board (CEB), thank you for the opportunity to provide written 

testimony on the Judiciary and Public Safety Omnibus Bill, H.F. 2432.  

We appreciate the support for the work of the CEB from the committee chairs and members, despite the 

challenges you are facing with this budget. 

Cancellation of Funds.  

Both the House and Senate positions assume some level of cancellation of unspent funds in the CEB budget.  

While we do not have a position on cancellations generally, we do want to ensure that if included they are at a 

level that does not impact the Board’s ability to meet operating expenses and start-up costs.   

Unspent funds in the state’s accounting system are not the same as available funds.  Unspent funds could be 

contractually obligated but just not yet disbursed to pay an invoice.   

The CEB is estimating it will need $2.2 million to meet current fiscal year obligations (invoices that are yet to be 

submitted or are waiting payment).  This estimate includes salary obligations for existing and newly hired staff, 

remaining lease payments, contractual obligations for our case management system.  We also are estimating 

that we will need an additional $1.3 million to meet anticipated technology related start-up expenses.  This will 

include case management system and data management system strategies that we have not yet been able to 

deploy.  

Accommodating both of these needs would leave $6.7 million available for cancellation in the committee’s 

spreadsheet. 

 

Policy Language – Senate Article 6  

Our policy bill seeks to align our statute with what we believe was the original legislative intent to provide relief 

for all past felony cannabis offenses that otherwise meet eligibility and review requirements. We appreciate the 

support for this in both chambers. The Senate has included SF 204 in its conference committee language. HF 

1094, although not included here, was passed out of the Public Safety Committee with an amendment.     



      

The House amendment deleted the language at 112.14-112.16. This language addresses the judicial branch only 

expunging cases if every count in the case qualifies. It would allow the entire case to be expunged if all other 

charges were dismissed or would otherwise be eligible for expungement under the automatic cannabis 

expungement statute. We have offered language to address concerns in the House by allowing the entire case 

to be expunged if all other charges were otherwise eligible cannabis dismissals, rather than any type of 

dismissal, or would otherwise be eligible for expungement under the automatic cannabis expungement 

statute. We respectfully request that the Conference Committee adopt the Senate language, with this 

amendment to address the concerns of some House members.  

Thank you again for your support this session and for the challenging work you have ahead of you in the coming 

days.  We are excited about the work ahead for the Cannabis Expungement Board.   

We are happy to provide further information or answer questions. Thank you for your commitment to justice 

and for considering our request.  

  

Sincerely, 

Jim Rowader 

Executive Director 

Equal Opportunity Employer 
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Minnesota Competency Attainment Board 
25 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Blvd. 
Suite G-08 
Saint Paul, MN 55155 
 
May 8, 2025 

 
Members of the Conference Committee on H.F. 2432, 

On behalf of the Minnesota Competency Attainment Board (MNCAB), thank you for the opportunity to 
provide written testimony on the Judiciary and Public Safety Omnibus Bill, H.F. 2432. 

We appreciate the thoughtful support of MNCAB from each of the committee chairs. In this challenging 
budget, we know that you share our commitment to MNCAB’s role in gaining competency and stability 
for defendants in our criminal justice system. 

As the session moves to a close, we encourage moving MNCAB’s budget as close to the Governor’s 
recommendation as possible. The Governor’s March budget recommendation of $11,160 in FY 26 and 
$11,426 in FY 27 respectively, best puts our agency in the position of fully meeting our agency costs and 
meeting the needs of the courts and defendants statewide by the end of the biennium. 

Alternatively, between the House and the Senate positions, the Senate position allows us to meet our 
current staff obligations, including unavoidable health insurance increases, and some modest staffing 
increases. Neither the House nor the Senate position provide for any salary increase for MNCAB staff. 

We note that if our budget allocation is significantly below the Governor’s recommendation, we will 
need a statutory change to allow our agency to provide forensic navigators to the extent resources allow. 
Proposed language to address this is provided in the policy section of this letter. 
 

Fiscal Reduction in FY 2024 and FY 2025 

Both the House and Senate positions contain an appropriation reduction in the current biennium. As you 
know, under Minnesota law, unused appropriations return to the original fund at the end of the 
biennium. As a new agency, we will have unused appropriations at the end of the biennium. The House 
position reduces our current biennial appropriation by $11 million, and the Senate reduces our current 
biennial appropriation by $9 million.  

In looking at both our remaining appropriation and our fiscal obligations before June 30, 2025, it is 
important that the maximum reduction taken is closer to the Senate appropriation reduction of $9 
million. Further reductions directly impact our ability to meet our obligations, which include the 
additional staff hired since the committee deadlines, and our one-time costs related to our office move 
in late June 2025. We currently rent space in the Minnesota Judicial Center, but our lease ends on June 
30. 

It is a challenge to adequately anticipate funding needs for a new program and ensure that employees 
are fairly and adequately compensated so that we can retain our dedicated employees as we continue to 
expand. We also recognize the state’s budget situation. 

https://mn.gov/mmb-stat/documents/budget/2026-27-biennial-budget-books/governors-revised-march/competency-attainment-board.pdf
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Policy Language – House Article 3 

MNCAB’s policy bill is contained within the House position, and we are grateful to Chair Liebling for 
authoring our bill this session. While this is primarily a budget year, we do hope that our non-
controversial, no-cost policy language can be incorporated into the final Conference Committee Report. 

If MNCAB’s funding is significantly below the Governor’s recommendation, we respectfully request that 
the Conference Committee adopt language to align MNCAB’s statutory obligation to provide services 
with our legislative appropriation. Our suggested language is an amendment to Minnesota Statutes 
2024, section 611.55, subd. 2: 

611.55 Forensic Navigator Services. 

Subd. 2 Availability of forensic navigator services. Within available resources, T the board must provide 
or contract for enough forensic navigator services to meet the needs of adult defendants in each judicial 
district who are found incompetent to proceed.”  

Without additional funding to hire a sufficient number of forensic navigators to meet the needs 
statewide, it is essential to align our statutory obligation with our fiscal position. We additionally ask that 
the legislature strike the phrase “or contract for.” Given what we have learned in the last year regarding 
the skill set and training necessary for forensic navigator work, we do not see a fiscal or policy benefit to 
investing the necessary skill, training, and administrative oversight to contract employees.  

Summary 

We thank the Conference Committee Chairs and Members for their thoughtful and important work this 
session. Our goal is to provide MNCAB services in the next biennium to fully meet the needs of the 
courts and defendants statewide. If that is not possible through a final agreement, we ask the legislature 
to move our appropriation as close to full funding as possible with the suggested amended language that 
forensic navigator services are provided to the extent resources are available. 

We are happy to provide further information or answer questions. Thank you for your commitment to 
justice, and for considering our request. 

Sincerely, 
 

 

Ryan Flynn     Kim Larson 
Board Chair     Program Administrator 

 
 



 

 

May 7, 2025 

Dear Members of the Public Safety Conference Committee, 

As the legislature works to reconcile final public safety and judiciary provisions, the Minnesota Association of 
Criminal Defense Lawyers (MACDL) urges you to adopt two critical items that directly impact the integrity, 
efficiency, and fairness of Minnesota’s legal system. 

1. Fully Fund Justice Partner Access – House Article 1, Sec. 2(d) and Sec. 19  

A $4 million investment in Justice Partner Access will provide necessary funding to provide better and more 
equitable access to case information. It is a critical step in allowing attorneys information to better represent 
their clients.  

2. Clarify Statute Post-State v. Johnston – Senate Article 3, Sec. 3  

The decision in State v. Johnston introduced confusion that jeopardizes the consistent application of criminal 
law across Minnesota. The Senate language offers a clear, targeted solution that aligns with original legislative 
intent and protects Constitutional due process rights.  

Thank you for the consideration.  

Sincerely, on behalf of MACDL,  

Hannah Martin 
Legislative Chair  
MACDL 



Minnesotans for Open Government (MNOG):  
Judiciary and Public Safety Omnibus side-by-sides

Written Testimony
Prepared by Matt Ehling, MNOG Board Member

May 6, 2025

Dear conferees,

Minnesotans for Open Government (MNOG) writes to share its positions on the Judiciary and 
Public Safety Omnibus side-by-sides:

SENATE LANGUAGE

Strike lines 163.1-163.26 (Converting public contact information into private data)

These lines contain provisions that would convert the vast majority of citizen contact information 
held by government entities from “public” to “private” data, effectively erasing data that the 
press uses to contact witnesses to a whole host of government-related activities; and that citizens 
across the political spectrum use to contact each other to organize and advocate.  The full 
implications of this expansive change have had very little committee discussion (and no 
discussion at all in the House) and should be set aside for the Data Practices Commission to 
review before returning as legislation.

Strike lines 164.10-164.11 (Take out Tennessen warning elimination)

MNOG is neutral on the private data classification created by lines 168.28-164.11, but urges that 
lines 164.10-164.11 be struck out.  These lines eliminate the “Tennessen Warning” that would 
normally be given to library patrons submitting the “private” data created by this new section.  
Under Minnesota law, individuals who submit private data (here, both minors and their parents/
guardians) need to be notified about how that data will be used by the government.  Lines 
164.10-164.11 remove this standard requirement; and as such, they should be eliminated so as to 
leave the standard “Tennessen Warning” requirement in place.

Adopt lines 169.3-169.5 (Making certain body camera data “public”)

These lines add a new provision to the body camera data section that makes body camera data on 
elected officials who have been charged with felonies “public” data 14 days after a criminal 
complaint has been filed.

Strike lines 175.2-175.3 — (AG enforcement of autism data sharing prohibition)

MNOG is neutral on the underlying data sharing provision relating to autism data.  However, we 
would urge that lines 175.2-175.3 be struck out.  These lines add Attorney General enforcement 
powers for violations of the data sharing provision.  Since any data sharing violations would 



already be subject to the civil remedies and penalties of 13.08, 13.085, and 13.09, no additional 
enforcement authority is needed.  Also, MNOG is reticent to see any further authorities given to 
the Attorney General’s Office (AGO) until the data provisions governing that office (see § 13.65) 
are returned to the state they were in before the Energy Policy Advocates v. Ellison decision 
(Minn. 2022), which greatly reduced public access to the records of the Attorney General (and, 
thus, reduced public oversight of the AGO).

HOUSE LANGUAGE

Adopt lines 82.24-84.17 (Codifying commissioner’s guidance on copies and inspection)

MNOG was part of a broad stakeholder group convened by Rep. Green that led to the language 
in lines 84.12-84.17, which codified guidance from the Commission of Administration regarding 
data practices copy fees and inspection procedures. This language was heard in at least two 
House and Senate committees, and has buy-in from MNOG as well as governmental 
stakeholders.

Adopt lines 87.21-87.22 and line 88.6-88.16 (Updates to the definition of “public official”)

MNOG supports all of the updates to the definition of “public official” that have been considered 
on both the House and Senate side, and which are found within lines 87.21-87.22 and 
88.6-88.16.
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Minnesota Sentencing Guidelines Commission Website: http://mn.gov/sentencing-guidelines 
658 Cedar Street, Suite G-58 E-mail: sentencing.guidelines@state.mn.us 
Saint Paul, Minnesota  55155  Voice: (651) 296-0144 ● Minnesota Relay: 711 

MEMORANDUM 
To: Chair and Members, Conference Committee on House File 2432 

From: Nate Reitz, MSGC Executive Director 

Date: May 8, 2025 

Subject:  MSGC Recommendations to the H.F. 2432 Conference Committee 

The Minnesota Sentencing Guidelines Commission—a thirteen-member body comprising representatives of 
the judiciary, defense, prosecution, police, corrections, probation, rehabilitation services, academia, 
victims, former felons, and the public—has a standing mandate to “make recommendations to the 
legislature regarding changes in the Criminal Code, criminal procedures, and other aspects of sentencing.” 

Pursuant to that mandate, the Commission respectfully makes the following unanimous recommendations 
to the Conference Committee on House File 2432: 

• The Commission supports the creation of a Task Force on Mandatory Minimum Sentences. This 
task force will review Minnesota’s various mandatory-minimum penalties—which have grown in 
number and severity over several decades—in a data-driven and results-based manner, with input 
from the various stakeholders affected by these mandatory sentences. This is a worthwhile process, 
and the Commission is pleased to support the task force’s creation. (H.F. 2432-1UE, art. 2, § 20.) 

• If the Legislature creates a new level of felony Coercion for threats to disseminate private sexual 
images resulting in great bodily harm or death, the Commission recommends that the two levels of 
harm—great bodily harm and death—be assigned separately numbered paragraphs or clauses. The 
Commission ranks the severity of new crimes based, in part, on the level of harm, and dramatically 
different levels of harm combined in one paragraph or clause present a ranking challenge for the 
Commission. (H.F. 2432-1UE, art. 4, § 14.) 

• If the Legislature assigns a mandatory-minimum penalty for Sex Trafficking First Degree, the 
Commission recommends assigning a 90-month, rather than 120-month, mandatory-minimum 
penalty. This would align the new mandatory-minimum penalty scheme for Aggravated Sex 
Trafficking First Degree (144 months, ranked at Severity Level A) and Sex Trafficking First Degree 
(90 months, ranked at Severity Level B) with the existing mandatory-minimum penalty scheme for 
all First Degree Criminal Sexual Conduct offenses (144 months, ranked at Severity Level A) and 
several Second-Degree Criminal Conduct offenses (90 months, ranked at Severity Level B). 
(H.F. 2432-3E, line 49.16.) 

http://mn.gov/sentencing-guidelines
mailto:sentencing.guidelines@state.mn.us
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May 9, 2025 
 
 
 
 
Members of the Conference Committee on H.F. 2432,  
 
On behalf of the Minnesota Tax Court, we write to respectfully request the Committee fully support our budget 
request for Fiscal Years 2026-27 as included in the Governor’s proposed budget and as recommended by the 
Senate. This funding is essential to the Tax Court's ability to fulfill its critical mission of providing taxpayers with a 
fair and efficient forum to resolve tax disputes. Although our budget is relatively small portion of the state budget, 
we play an outsized role in ensuring public trust in our taxing system.  
 

Mission-Critical Budget Needs 
The requested budget directly supports our core functions of adjudicating tax controversies and ensuring 
equal access to justice for all taxpayers. Specifically, these funds will: 
• Maintain appropriate staffing levels for 3 judicial officers, 3 attorneys, and 4 administrative staff who 
collectively administer over 3,000 cases annually 
• Support continued modernization of our electronic filing and case management systems 
• Enable timely and accessible trials court proceedings in all Minnesota counties  
 

The Minnesota Tax Court takes it duty to treat all litigants fairly and issue well-reasoned and legally correct 
decisions seriously. Our requested funding will allow us to address increasing costs, including anticipated lease 
and health care costs, all while maintaining a high level of service to taxpayers and taxing authorities. 
 
We appreciate your consideration of this request and are available to provide any additional information needed 
to support your deliberations. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 

 
 
 
Jane N. Bowman, Chief Judge 
Minnesota Tax Court 

 
 
 
Bradford S. Delapena, Judge 
Minnesota Tax Court  

 
 
 
Beverly J. Luther Quast, Judge 
Minnesota Tax Court 
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MINNESOTA DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY 

May 9, 2025  
  
 
RE: Conference Committee on House and Senate Versions of HF 2432  
  
Dear Conference Committee Members,  
  
As conference committee commences, we wanted to thank you all for the work you have done to get 
us to this point. The Department of Public Safety provides critical services across the state. I want to 
begin by calling attention to the negative impacts that will result from the failure to fund the DPS 
operating adjustment at the Governor’s recommended levels.  
  
Operating Adjustment  
While I recognize the legislature must take steps to address the future budget issues, I am deeply 
concerned that that lack of funding for DPS in this bill will have a devasting impact on public safety 
across Minnesota. Not fully funding our operating adjustment means real cuts to cops, forensic 
scientists, criminal analysts, victim service providers, and others who perform critical and lifesaving 
work across our State.   
  
Both bills recommend a drastically lower DPS operating adjustment than the Governor’s request of 
$5.785 million for FY 26-27. The measured operating adjustment recommended by the Governor 
would assist DPS in addressing cost pressures while still requiring us to make strategic decisions to 
ensure minimal impacts to the public safety work of our divisions. HF2432-UE1 only provides $2.604 
million in FY 26-27 and HF2432-3 provides even less at $1.009 million in FY 26-27.   
  
This budget does not appropriately fund the Bureau of Criminal Apprehension’s (BCA) essential needs 
for its ongoing increased costs in the proposed operating adjustment. The impact would be very 
damaging for the BCA and would have rippling impacts for public safety services Minnesotans expect. 
This all comes at a time with major uncertainty at the federal level. Federal law enforcement has 
adjusted their priorities and is looking at significant funding cuts.  Additional workload will be placed 
on the BCA to fill these gaps in support of our communities across Minnesota. Without the funding 
level recommended by the Governor the BCA will:  
 

• Cut special agents and criminal analysts focused on sensitive and specialized crime such as 
homicides and other violent crime, online sexual exploitation of children, human 
trafficking, serious threats and mass violence attacks, and drug trafficking. The BCA would 
have to cut analysts who gather criminal information and analyze threats to our schools, 
faith-based institutions and disrupting terrorism.      

  

• The BCA laboratory will have to cut forensic scientists which will result in significant 
increases in forensic testing backlogs, turnaround times, and reductions in technology 
critical for improving case outcomes.  These are areas BCA has made significant progress 
in the past few years with state funding investments that will go completely backwards.  
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• The BCA will not be able to ensure the security of our systems and networks or meet FBI security 
requirements for BCA systems and data security.  At a time when cyber attacks and security vulnerabilities 
and public expectations to protect sensitive criminal justice information are at an all-time high, BCA would 
have to cut IT positions and those who support and maintain BCA’s network, systems, and data.   

  
Other DPS public safety divisions would be impacted as well without the full operating adjustment.   
  

• If Alcohol and Gambling Enforcement (AGE) does not receive its requested operating adjustment it will 
require the division to limit hiring and filling of vacant positions, including cutting the number of peace 
officers hired. There will be real impacts in the ability to respond and investigate illegal gambling and 
alcohol-related complaints. These are specialized services that AGE provides statewide.   

  

• The operating adjustment for Homeland Security and Emergency Management (HSEM) is for the increased 
rent cost association with the new Statewide Emergency Operations Center (SEOC). Without the amount 
requested HSEM will not have the needed funding to move into and operate the new SEOC without cutting 
staff. This is at a time when federal funding for vital programs, including emergency preparedness and 
disaster response are being cut and responsibilities are being pushed to the state without additional 
funding. The minimal operating adjustments included will impact our ability to prepare for and respond to 
disasters and emergencies in Minnesota.   

  
The operating adjustments in front of this committee do not fund the Commissioner's office or agency support 
divisions. It directly funds our divisions who do the critical work to keep Minnesotans safe. I hope that we can 
continue to have conversations to work to find a solution that ensures safety and stability for all Minnesotans.  
  
The agency appreciates the following items that are included in both the House and Senate versions:  
 

• Crime Victim Services Funding. The level of funding for these vital services provided by the federal 
government has dropped significantly and Minnesota has stepped up to assist with the gap. With more 
uncertainty with federal funds than ever before, this bill ensures that funding will partially continue and 
help fund service providers for another year. DPS is also supportive of the creation of a special revenue 
account for dedicated crime victim services funding.   

  

• Commerce Fraud Bureau Move to Bureau of Criminal Apprehension (BCA) Conforming Changes. I 
appreciate the inclusion of the statutory language to solidify the transfers from the Department of 
Commerce Fraud Bureau to the DPS Bureau of Criminal Apprehension (BCA) State Financial Crimes  and 
Fraud Section, and the inclusion of additional resources on the House side for forensic accounting and 
increased criminal prosecution. These resources for the Financial Crimes and Fraud Section would bolster 
efforts to identify, disrupt, and hold those accountable who prey upon state programs designed to assist 
Minnesotans in need.    

  

• Increasing the appropriation for the state Urban Search and Rescue Teams and Air Rescue Team. The 
additional investments and moving the funding to within the DPS State Fire Marshal Division strengthens 
the internal control structure for oversight of these state emergency response teams. Increasing the funding 
allows the teams to maintain their existing response capabilities and training activities in the wake of 
increasing costs.   

  

• Charter School Fire Inspection Fee. The language included to increase the fire inspection fee for charter 
schools will ensure that all public schools pay the same rate for the building inspections that ensure 
required safety measures are in place to keep school children safe. Aligning these inspection fees ensures 
the fee covers the cost of the inspection and levels the playing field for public schools.  

  

• Philando Castille Law Enforcement Training Fund. The funding provided to the POST board for law 
enforcement training will support law enforcement statewide.  
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• ARMER Backbone Funding. We appreciate the appropriation from the 911 fund to Minnesota Department 
of Transportation (MnDOT) to address necessary capital improvements and operating expenses for the 
continued essential operations of the critical public safety ARMER communication system.   

  

• DPS Policy Initiatives. Both bills contain the DPS Office of Justice Programs (OJP) proposal to expand victim 
notification to include decisions not to prosecute violations of Order for Protection and Domestic Abuse No 
Contact Orders and to update victim notification into plain language. These changes will better serve victims 
of crime and ensure they have information about the services available to them. The bills also include the 
BCA initiative that would require only the video that captures the incident be posted the BCA website within 
30 days of the end of appeals. This change will allow the BCA to improve efficiencies in preparing the video 
while also ensuring the public has access to the most relevant data in these incidents.  

  
I’d also like to call attention to provisions in the Senate version of the omnibus bill:   
  

• Grant Administration Authority. I am concerned that the Senate version of the bill does not contain the 
Governor’s recommendation to allow DPS to utilize up to five percent of grant appropriations to administer 
noncompetitive grants and up to ten percent to administer competitive grants. Providing DPS the ability to 
use funding for these administrative costs is vital to ensuring adequate resources for critical oversight 
functions for grants such as monitoring grantees and programs to ensure compliance with requirements, 
ensuring timely financial and progress reporting, and ensuring compliance with state and federal 
requirements. These functions require adequate staffing and resources and are a critical component to 
prevent fraud or mismanagement, as well as ensuring grant dollars serve their intended purposes.     

  

• Line of Duty Death Benefit Changes. I am also grateful to see the changes to the Line of Duty Death 
program included in this bill. These changes will provide clarity to the statute and expand eligibility to cover 
part-time fire fighters. Thank you for the extensions included in the appropriations for this program to 
ensure that DPS has the funding needed to account for these changes.   

  

• Unfunded Changes to Firearm Testing. The Senate version of the bill includes language that would increase 
the testing of firearms that are recovered or confiscated by law enforcement and ensure that the data 
related to these firearms are submitted to a national database, the National Integrated Ballistics 
Information Network (NIBIN), which is operated by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives 
(ATF).  While the BCA supports the concept of this language and agrees that it would help solve and prevent 
violent crime and improve public safety, this expansion of firearms testing would increase the number of 
staff needed at BCA to conduct the testing. The BCA submitted a fiscal note for $659,000 in one-time costs 
and $443,000 ongoing for 4 new FTEs; however, there is currently no funding included in the bill for this 
work.  BCA provides firearms testing statewide, including DNA testing and latent fingerprint collection, and 
enters the information into NIBIN.  

  
The current turnaround time (TAT) for BCA to complete firearms testing is an average of two weeks.  BCA 
estimates that the expansion of the firearms testing language in the Senate version of the bill would 
essentially double the TAT to approximately one month without the funding to add staff for this purpose.  In 
addition, Superintendent Evans recently learned in briefings from ATF leadership that ATF is forecasting 
significant federal funding reductions that would impact its ability to conduct the NIBIN correlation services 
at the BCA. This would obviously add to the BCA’s TAT and pressures to complete this work in a timely 
manner and contribute to solving and preventing violent crime.  

  

• Unfunded Changes to Access to Unredacted Crash Data. I am concerned about the changes to access to 
unredacted data from portable recording systems included in the Senate version of the bill. These changes 
create a mandate for law enforcement to affirmatively provide all recordings to every subject in a crash 
report. For Minnesota State Patrol, who handles hundreds of crashes each year, this would be time-
intensive and costly and require the hiring of additional staff. The estimated cost for the State Patrol is $3 
million each year in ongoing costs.  

  
The Body Worn Camera recording law was passed with the intention that it be private data with limited 
exceptions, and this was largely due to the privacy interests of the subjects that peace officers interact with. 
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This proposed revision directly conflicts with the intent of this law by making the video in every crash 
available to all subjects in a crash and potentially the public. The language included also conflicts with other 
existing data practices laws governing Body Worn Camera data that is part of an active investigation.   

• Increased Penalties for Theft of Public Funds. I appreciate that the Senate version of this bill includes the
Governor’s recommended changes to increase penalties for theft of public funds. Increasing the penalties
for theft of public funds ensures individuals who seek to defraud the state are held accountable and
demonstrates a commitment to combatting fraud throughout Minnesota.

• BCA Policy Initiatives. The Senate bill includes policy proposals from the BCA and will strengthen efforts to
stop child sexual abuse by banning the use of artificial intelligence to create child sexual abuse material or
to have a child-like sex doll to imitate pornographic activities. The correlation between possession of child
like sex dolls and participation in and possession of child sexual abuse material is extremely high and
banning these materials will help protect children. Thank you for also including the BCA initiative to allow
for the use of drones when pursing fleeing suspects. This change will increase the safety of suspects,
bystanders, officers, and the public in advance of and throughout pursuits by reducing the need for high-
speed vehicle pursuits or foot pursuits.

There are also a few provisions I’ll point out in the House version of the bill: 

• Grant Administration Authority. I appreciate the inclusion of the ability for DPS to utilize up to five percent
of grant appropriations to administer noncompetitive and up to ten percent to administer competitive
grants. Providing DPS funding for these administrative costs is vital to ensuring adequate resources for
critical oversight functions for grants and preventing fraud and misuse of public funds.   

• Intensive Comprehensive Peace Officer Education and Training (ICPOET) Grant Program. DPS supports the
inclusion of funding to support law enforcement through the ICPOET grant program. The funding in this bill
will assist Minnesota law enforcement agencies with hiring and will fund additional peace officers in local
communities, contributing to public safety across Minnesota.

The House and Senate bill have important funding provisions that I am grateful for. The Department of Public 
Safety looks forward to continuing to work with all chairs, committee members, and staff to ensure this bill has 
all the details right, can be effectively administered, and accomplishes the committee’s and our Agency’s shared 
goals. Thank you for your support of public safety. Working together to uplift the hardworking professionals who 
have chosen careers in public safety is critical.    

Sincerely, 

Bob Jacobson  
Commissioner, Department of Public Safety 
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